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From The Chair
by Doug Dill
Happy New Year everyone.  Welcome to the first
year of the new millennium. And once again, it
seems to be open season on Elfin Forest and Har-
mony Grove by the developers.
At January's EF/HG Town Council meeting we
heard from 'Coastal Farms' with their proposal to
build 131 homes on the Altman's parcel adjoining
San Elijo.  Also, David Poole from Brookfield
Homes briefed the audience on the latest develop-
ments with University Commons, the large parcel of
undeveloped land between Rancho Santa Fe Road
and San Elijo Hills in the City of San Marcos.  In a
few years it will be 800 homes plus expansion of
light industrial around the existing La Costa Mead-
ows industrial park.  Over the next 2-3 years, Ran-
cho Santa Fe Road will be re-aligned and widened
between La Costa Avenue and just south of the fire
station in San Marcos.  Work will start in 3 or 4
months.  During the same period, University Com-
mons will start building out.  This will include the
re-alignment and widening of San Elijo Road (old
Questhaven) between the San Elijo development
and RSF Road.
What a mess it is all going to be!  You think its frus-
trating now going through those silly stop signs in
San Elijo?  We have not seen anything yet!
Then on the east side of Elfin Forest, the Cielo Norte
Specific Plan proposal is finishing up, getting ready
for public review.  Its 580 acres around the old
trailer park and camp grounds consisting of 187
'clustered' homes. Most of them on 1/2 acre lots.

Heads Up!
Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town 

Council
and

CSA 107 Fire Board Election Night
is

February 7th. at 7:00pm at the
Firehouse

Please Plan To AttendSee Chair, page2
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This proposed project is of great concern because of
the significantly higher housing density compared to
our existing 2 acre minimum rural residential we all
enjoy now.

The up coming February meeting is primarily the
Fire Department's annual meeting and election, and
we all need to be there.  Immediately following will
be the EF/HG Town Council board elections. A bal-
lot is located in this newsletter, along with informa-
tion on the candidates.  If you can't make the
meeting, please drop off your ballot in the mail slot
(not the USPS mail box) at the EF/HG fire depart-
ment. Also, we'll have ballots at the meeting.

Looking forward to seeing you all there!

Chair, from page1

EF Community Foundation Projects
by Mary Moore
The Elfin Forest Community Foundation had
received $25,000 from CARE last July to spend spe-
cifically on trail systems and maintenance in the
area. On the October 15th EFCF deadline a total of
$20,794 in trail proposals were requested, with
$19,794  approved.
These approved trail proposals include the Vorhees,
and Kindel's on Fortuna del Este, the Zilka's from
Fortuna del Norte to Cielo Azul, and bordering on

Elfin Forest Rd., and the Estrada/Dill proposal
connecting Faraway Lane to Harmony Grove
Road and Via Ambiante.
The Vorhees proposal and the grading for the
Zilka proposal is already complete.  It is very
exciting to see so many community members
motivated to initiate and oversee these proposals,
and to make our area a more beautiful, safe and
pristine place to live.
The Elfin Forest Trails Committee still oversees
the money that is alloted for trail developement.
Checks from the Foundation are made out to the
trails committee, rather than the individual, and
the trails committee acts as a "fund" control for the
projects and collects and maintains all receipts.
The next Foundation funding will be April 15th,
2001.  There is still plenty of trails money avail-
able, as well as for other community projects.  The
current directors on the Foundation are Fred
Moret, Frank Twohy, Virginia McMannus, Nicole
Macaluso, Mike Vallee, Mary Moore, Martha
Blane, Phillip Brailsford, and Steve Barker.
Please see any of us for questions or for funding
applications.
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Newsletter - February 01
by Evelyn Allemanni
Elections
Town Council elections will be held at the February
meeting.  Candidates are as follows:
Mid Hoppenrath
Bill Telesco
(write in)

Please vote for TWO.
If you would like to serve on the board as an "at
large" member, please contact any board member.
We have lots of interesting projects to work on and
can use your help.
Candidate info:

Margaret (Mid) Hoppenrath, E.L.S.
Mid Hoppenrath is president and founder of Hop-
penrath Publishing, a publishing services company
with 17 years of experience in medical and scientific
writing, editing, and illustrating. Originally from the
Midwest, Mid recently moved the company and her
family from the Phoenix, Arizona region to her cur-
rent home in Harmony Grove. Although new to citi-
zen activism, Mid was caught up in the recent fight
to prevent annexation of Harmony Grove, and
attended her first Escondido town council meeting
the very day the family moved into the area. She is
an internationally certified editor in the life sciences,
and is very concerned with environmental issues in
the community. She was one of the experts who crit-
ically reviewed the recent Harmony Grove EIR. The
family owns and rides horses, and Mid is also inter-
ested in developing equestrian trails in the commu-
nity. She has lived on Country Club Drive for about
a year with her husband, a project manager for
Motorola, their daughter, a Web Team manager with
MusicMatch, their son, a college student majoring in
graphics communications, and her mother. Mid is
looking forward to working with the present council
members and other Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove
residents to retain our rural character, which is often
threatened in this era of rapid growth and urban
sprawl.

Bill Telesco
Bill and his wife Dovie moved to Elfin Forest in
September. Previously they lived in Encinitas  and

La Costa since 1985. He has served on 2  different
boards over the years and is willing to give his time
to improve the communities he has lived in. He has
been married to Dovie for 7 years. They have no
children at this time. He graduated San Diego State
in 1980 and has worked for Fortune 500 companies
since then. He currently works as a regional VP of
sales for Crete Carrier Corp, based in Lincoln, NE.
He handles sales and marketing for the states of Cal-
ifornia and Nevada. He has been there for 2 years
and in this industry for 20 years.
Bill enjoys sports, family, friends and belongs to a
Christian fellowship.  He has always enjoyed work-
ing with leaders of our cities and community to pre-
serve and enhance the quality of living we enjoy
here in north county. 
Bill plans to work with us to preserve  this wonder-
ful rural setting we so much enjoy.
February Meeting
The February meeting will consist of the Fire
Department's annual meeting and board elections,
followed by town council board elections and a very
brief meeting where we will give you updates and
news on the various projects that are going on.
Garden Club
If you're interested in hosting a meeting, please con-
tact Evelyn Alemanni (471-7224) or Ale-
manni@allea.com. The garden club is a wonderful
way to share the joys and challenges of gardening in
our beautiful valley, to share plants, techniques, and
resources.
Mark your calendar - on March 10, Jeff and Elaine
Brandon will host the garden club meeting at their
home on Attebury Rd, showcasing the children's
paradise they have created in their garden. You have
to see it to believe it and then you'll wish you were a
kid again.
Elf Alerts
Would you like to be informed of upcoming Elfin
Forest/Harmony Grove events via email? If you
haven't been receiving "elf alerts", please send your
email address to Alemanni@allea.com to be added
to the list. This is an expedient way for the town
council to send items of importance to the commu-
nity. Don't worry - we absolutely will not give your
email address to anyone. 
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Box builders | Volunteers do their part to 
help endangered owls 
Cheryl Walker
Copyright SAN DIEGO UNION TRIBUNE PUB-
LISHING COMPANY Dec 21, 2000
ESCONDIDO -- Everyone needs a home, and that
includes the barn owl. Even though the predator is
on the endangered species list, Pat Burke of Escon-
dido is determined to ensure that the friend of the
farmer is around for a long time to come.
Burke, a retired wildlife biologist, spends much of
his retirement building barn owl boxes and spread-
ing the word about the voracious owl's appetite for
pests. "They do so much to keep our rodent popula-
tion down," said Burke, 64. "They eat gophers, rats
and mice. One owl can probably eat 1,000 a year."
Burke should know. He spent 26 years working for
the the U.S. Department of Agriculture Natural
Resources Conservation Service (formerly the Soil
Conservation Service). During that time, he was
asked to come up with a design for the owl box.
Since retiring in 1990, he has put a lot of time into
making the boxes.
"The owl needs a cavity to live in," he said. "They
usually live in hollows of trees, but they are being
cut down for lumber, so they are disappearing
because of development." If an owl is living in the
wild, about three out of 10 survive. With a man-
made box, the owl's survival rate increases to seven
out of 10, Burke said. Burke and his friends Bob
Limpus and John Sherman work on the boxes
together. Limpus cuts and glues them and Burke
paints them. Burke estimates there are about 1,000
boxes hanging in San Diego County.
"It's really a labor of love for us senior citizens,"
Burke said. "We sell them for $35, and the money
goes right back into the project. We get leftover
wood materials donated from construction sites, but
we have to buy staples, glue, paint and new saw
blades."
Boxes must be up high in a tree and hanging on a
branch away from the trunk. They can also be
mounted on a 15- to 20-foot high pole. "If you
mount on a pole, you must have at least 18 inches of
metal sleeve around it," Limpus said. "This is a
predator shield. Otherwise if you just put in on top
of a pole, bobcats and raccoons can easily climb up
the pole and get to the owl. If it's hanging in a tree,
the box swings and an animal will not jump on
something unstable."

Boxes usually last about 10 years. They are dark in
color and should hang from either an oak or
sycamore tree. "They have to be able to hold up in a
storm," Burke said. "Pine trees break too easily, and
citrus trees are too dense." Nesting materials such as
straw or wood chips can be put in the box to help the
owl get settled. "It can take quite a while for them to
gather things to get it ready and they can have up to
11 babies," said Burke. "A good way to know the
boxes are being used is to examine the ground below
the box. You'll find where they have have coughed
up pellets. Owls cannot digest bone and they cough
up about every six hours. This is how we find out
about their food habits."
Burke often checks on some of the boxes in the area.
So far, he hasn't noticed any other type of bird living
in them, but two boxes were taken over by honey-
bees. "I really believe in this project because these
birds are so good for our environment," Burke said.
"I enjoy making the boxes and really enjoy the pros-
pect of the owl finding a home."
If you are interested in a barn owl box or in donating
materials, call Burke at (760) 746-8454.The San
Diego Union - Tribune; San Diego, Calif.; Dec 21,
2000; Cheryl Walker;

EF Youth Help Fire Victims
by Jerry Gradisher
On Monday 1/8/2001 Elfin Forest residents Jamie
Costanzo (daughter of Tim and Claudia Coatanzo)
and Danielle Gradisher (daughter of Nancy Reed
and Jerry Gradisher) presented Star 100.7 morning
deejays Jeff and Jer with $387.00.  The money was
collected for the Judd family of Alpine who lost
their home in the Alpine fire on Wednesday 1/3.
These enterprising girls, 12 and 8 years old respec-
tively, went door to door in Elfin Forest over the
weekend after hearing of the Judd's plight on the
ride to school Friday morning. Both girls were over-
whelmed at what they had done when they learned a
total of $64,000 had been raised in such a short time.
Needless to say the parents were also overwhelmed
at the generosity, caring and determination dis-
played by their children.  As deejay Jeff said "some-
thing right is going on at your house."  Congrats to
both Jamie and Danielle and to their parents for
teaching how to do the right thing!  Sometimes there
are silver linings to black clouds.
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EF/HG Town Council Forum - Jan 2000
by Patti Newton
ITEM #7: GP 2020:  On Jan. 10, the County
Board of Supervisors will host a workshop.  Eric
Anderson plans to attend, as does Nancy Reed.  The
county has offered to make a presentation to the
community, one we will accept in the not-too-distant
future.
ITEM #8: Terry Halbertson, Animal Control,
has requested that interested parties participate in a
fire drill in our area this coming April.  They can
"rescue" your animals or provide animals to you for
that purpose.  A number of residents have expressed
interest -- the town council will contact Terry for
more information.
ITEM #9: Nancy Reed is continuing to plan for
a neighborhood "Tack Sale" to be held in conjunc-
tion with the fire auxiliary pancake breakfast in
May.
ITEM #10: Town Council Nominations:  There
are two positions open on the town council board.
Kim Hunter nominated Michael Garrison and Mid
Hopenrath.  Evelyn Alemanni nominated Bill Tale-
sco.  Their bios will be included in the Jan. Chapar-
ral.
ITEM #10: Michael Garrison presented his pro-
posed 40-acre development project called Redhawk.
It is comprised of 13 lots (the 13th is a 13-acre par-
cel identified as mitigation for open space).  Perc
tests are being evaluated and the environmental
issues are in process.  Individual lots will be sold as
custom home sites.  Some deed restrictions will
apply, e.g., a height limit is under consideration to
disallow two-story dwellings. 
ITEM #12: Pulte/Coastal Farms Proposal:  Jim
Simmons, Consultants Collaborative, represented
Lou Sabatasso, Tom Utman of Pulte/Coastal Farms.
The 69-acre parcel, currently owned by Max Alt-
mann, is adjacent to San Elijo Hills on the north side
of Questhaven Road, and the proposed Quail Ridge
project, to the south.  The EIR in process deals with
the original proposal for 264 homes.  After exhaus-
tive meetings with community representatives, the
project being presented today is an alternative to that
proposal which met with strenuous opposition.  This
plan proposes 131 homes on 25 acres (which would
require annexation into San Marcos).  The homes
would be clustered adjacent to SEH; the remainder
(45 acres) would be left as open space (presumably
deeded to TECC) and would remain in the unincor-

porated area.  This project would require acquisition
of approximately 15 acres of coastal sage scrub,
which the developer says, would be purchased in
CSA 107 if available.  In addition, the developer
agreed to mitigate the loss of tax revenue to the EF/
HG FD.
ITEM #13: Brookfield Homes/University Com-
mons:  David Poole represented the  four property
owners and updated the community on University
Commons.  In 1991, the San Marcos City Council
approved the Tentative Map and the EIR for the
project on 416 acres.  After some background infor-
mation, Poole presented the revised project.  The
business park (La Costa Meadows) will be expanded
by 12 acres.  There will be single family housing on
the north and south sides, affordable housing, and a
33-acre park (where the existing "motocross" is),
which abuts SEH.  Although the owners prefer the
previous, much higher density version, this alterna-
tive is being presented to San Marcos.  To date,
there are three plans, one with  1,700 dwelling units,
one with 1,200 d/u, and one with 800 d/u.  The third,
Poole's plan, eliminated the commercial and added
the industrial.  The EIR is expected next month.

Designer Stained Glass & Murals

760 414 5560/760 744 1377
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Is Your Home Making You Sick?
Chemicals in Common Household Cleaners and Pesti-
cides have been directly linked to increases in aller-

gies, asthma, learning disabilities, behavior problems, 
skin conditions, Parkinson's Disease, Cancers, and 

more. The EPA found the air in most homes 200% to 
500% more polluted than in large cities...

Protect Your Family and Be Poison Free!
A proven 100% safe, all natural, multipurpose, baby 
and pet safe cleanser that kills E. coli, Salmonella, & 

harmful insects
CALL 744-3454 or visit 1totalsolution.com

Thank You
by Mary Moore
The Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove playgroup wishes
to thank fire fighters Tim Costanzo and Mike Samp-
son for the time and effort in our group tour last
month.  Firefighter Tim and Firefighter Mike gave
the kids an opportunity to sit on the engines, hear the
sirens, hold on to the fire hoses, and see typical fire
fighting gear.  Also present for the tour was Chief
Frank Twohy. How fortunate we are to have our
own volunteer fire department to offer their time for
the children and parents of Elfin Forest/Harmony
Grove.
Once again, thanks Tim, Mike and Frank for your
participation.

CARE Update
by Phillip Stillman
For those of you that did not attend the fabulous
Elfin Forest Christmas Party last month, I am
pleased to say that CARE has made a distribution of
funds obtained from San Elijo Hills pursuant to
CARE's settlement of its lawsuit.  CARE was
pleased to present $45,000 to the Elfin Forest Fire
Department to help with their equipment and other
needs in the coming year, $45,000 to TECC  to
assist it, and CARE gave $10,000 to the Elfin Forest
Foundation to fund a comprehensive landscaping
plan for the beautification of the main roads that go
through Elfin Forest.  There is still some money in
reserve to help fund the plan once it has been pre-
pared, among other things.  Since one of the key
purposes of the CARE settlement is to provide funds
to attempt to mitigate the impacts of the construction
of the San Elijo Hills project on the community,
CARE hopes that this first installment of funds
made pursuant to the settlement agreement will be
the first and visible step towards that goal.

Playgroup Schedule
by Mary Moore
February 2nd at La Costa Canyon Park in Carlsbad,
10-12.
February 9th at Toni Fairman's, 7040 Elfin Oaks
Rd., 471-0875. This will be a baby shower for Rose
and Bob Goetz' new baby girl to arrive in March.
Please bring a potluck dish to share. Call Toni to dis-
cuss food item.  10-12.
February 16th at Anna Waite's home at 1465 Paint
Mountain Rd., ph. 752-1835.  Please bring some
toddler toys to share. This will be a Valentine's Day
theme. 10-12.
February 23rd at Rose Goetz', 20780 Fortuna del
Norte, ph. 744-2299. 10-12.
There will be a "Lady's Night Out" gathering at
Bruno's at Resturant Row in San Marcos at 7pm on
February 21st.  Please RSVP with Toni at 471-0875.
Congratulations to Anna and Lance Waite on the
arrival of Rachel Marie Waite.  Rachel was born on
December 4th, 2000 at 5:14 am, and weighed 5 lbs.,
10 ounces.

David Cronshaw B. Sc. (EE)
(760) 736-9257

PC Consulting, New PC’s,
Upgrades, S/W Installations.

Networking, Troubleshooting

“PC-Man”

8040 Harmony Grove Road
Elfin Forest, CA 92029
email: pcman@tfb.com

38yrs computer experience
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Garden Club at the Flower Farm on Questhaven Rd.
by Evelyn Allemanni
Here is a photo from the Elfin Forest Garden Club meeting held on January 13 at the flower farm on Quest-
haven Rd. Phil Cancelier, the owner, gave us a fascinating tour of his 35 acres of flower fields, where he raises
sunflowers, godetia, delphinium, statice, caspia, feverfew, yarrow, strawflowers, gypsophilia, and other flow-
ers. He often has buckets of flowers at the gate, where residents can purchase cut flowers. He showed us the
house on the property, which is over 100 years old, and had flower books, CDs, and cut flowers available in a
raffle. The raffle netted nearly $50 which was donated to the Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council.
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Creekside Happenings - Jan 2001
By Deb LeLevier
A Happy New Year to all from The Escondido
Creek Conservancy!
The year 2000 proved to be a great one for TECC.
We now have more members than ever, we are
expanding our active volunteer base, we have new,
talented board members, and we achieved our major
goal for the year: the completion of our matching
funds challenge!  Thanks to our generous donors,
TECC raised $150,000.00 and thanks to our incredi-
ble anonymous donor that amount was matched 2:1
making the total amount $450,000.00!!!
This money has been placed in our "Land Acquisi-
tion & Management" account at the San Diego
Community Foundation.  We are actively looking
for land within the watershed to purchase.  If you
know of any parcels that we should consider, please
contact us at teccsters@msn.com or 760-471-9354.
We appreciate community interest and input.
So does this mean TECC is finished fund raising?
NEVER!  We plan to continue our efforts with the
primary goal of land acquisition & management and
restoration along the creek.  As you are aware, open
space in our county is quickly disappearing.  Once it
is gone, it is gone forever.  Your membership dollars
are vital to our day to day operations, so please
remember to renew for 2001.  Thanks to recent
members for their generous donations: Peggy &
Robert Petitmermet, Frank & Pat McCulloch, Jayne
Ottum Bernasconi, John & Carol Rayes, Paul
McClellan, Albert & Alta Kisselburgh, Marti Clem-
ons, Linda Sorensen, Rick Mercurio, Dick Barber,
Joanne Hubbard, & Tom & Donna Golich.  Many of
these names you will recognize and most are long-
time supporters.  Two thirds of the listed donors live
outside of Elfin Forest.  We would like to continue
to expand our base of support.  Do you know folks
(friends, neighbors, relatives) who would be inter-
ested in becoming members?  Please refer them to
our website: www.escondidocreek.org for details.
Remember we are saving a space for "your name
here" too!
Speaking of TECC's website, point your browser (as
above) and see the first of some changes and addi-
tions.  For readers' convenience, we have provided
links to various publications and specific articles
about the creek & other water quality issues.  It is an
easy way to keep up to date on "creek happenings".
Watch for those "underdevelopment" pages to come

alive this year.  Special thanks to Ted Whirledge for
his recent in-kind webmaster talents (by the way, he
was the professional developer, along with the
TECC board, of this lovely website- yet another
TECC accomplishment in 2000!).

By now you should have received TECC's latest
issue of its quarterly newsletter The Watershed
Voice.  It has a new look and we would love to hear
what you think.  So far many have contacted us with
their impressions and they have been overwhelm-
ingly positive.  A membership renewal/donation
envelope was tucked in each copy for your conve-
nience.  We think 2001 is going to be a year of lots
of news to report so be sure to watch the mail for the
next issue and some good reading!

OTHER NEWS: Thanks to member Frank McCul-
loch the city of Escondido was "put on notice" in the
year 2000 by the RWQCB for neglect of the creek
(see our website for related articles).  TECC contin-
ues to be in close contact with the RWQCB on this
issue and others.  Our dream is for a cooperative
partnership with Escondido in 2001 and beyond.  It
will be a challenge but one TECC feels is vital to the
health of the creek.  On the land acquisition front,
last year TECC collaborated with County Parks &
Rec. and a TEA (Transportation Enhancement Act)
grant was awarded (actually to the county) for the
purchase of land within the Escondido Creek water-
shed.  Pam Slater was the guiding light behind this
endeavor. With TECC's guidance, the Department
of Parks & Rec. is looking for suitable parcels to
purchase.  We will keep you updated.  The TECC
owned Buman property is sporting some new pre-
serve signs purchased with a grant from Volvo.  We
are also applying for a grant to restore this lovely
creek property.  TECC continues to be involved with
discussion on receiving mitigation lands. 

Pam Slater has a strong interest in our watershed, so
in December 2000 TECC took her aid, Sachiko
Kohatsu, who is impressively knowledgeable in "all
things water quality", on a 3-hour tour of Escondido
Creek.  It was a beautiful day and a successful tour.
We included the good & beautiful along with the
bad & ugly (as in channelized & trash filled creek).
Supervisor Slater would like to apply for grants to
enhance the creek and has also been sending compe-
tent and talented folks our way for future projects.
TECC is also involved with the Southern California
Wetlands Recovery Project (more about this and

See Creek, page9
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other TECC partners next month) which Slater co-chairs. 
Remember Prop 13 (the Costa-Machado Water Act of 2000) that TECC asked you to support?  It was
passed on the March 2000 ballot.  Round one (which is the only chance for planning money- all other
cycles will be for implementation monies) is underway. TECC has partnered with The San Elijo Lagoon
Conservancy and we are applying for a atershed management plan grant.  The entire Escondido Creek
watershed (which is 77 square miles and extends from above Lake Wohlford to the San Elijo Lagoon) will
be addressed in this plan.  It would be incredible if we receive this grant.  However if we do not, we have
begun the New Year with a new partner and one with immeasurable knowledge and resources.
Speaking of grants, I put a notice in last month's Chaparral for volunteers- specifically grant writers.  Ask
and ye shall receive!  We now have Nancy Reed and Ann Becke-Witte "on board" as active TECC volun-
teers.  Thanks to both these talented women for responding.  How about you?  Everyone has some talent
that can be put to use.  Future specific volunteer needs will be listed here, but in the meantime call TECC @
760-471-9354 and let's talk about how you can help now.

Creek, from page8

Trash - illegally dumped along the creek.
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To all Residents and Land Owners  within the Elfin Forest/
Harmony Grove Fire Department and County Service Area  

#107 
WHAT: The Annual Board of Directors election and General meeting  to summarize the activities for the
year 2000.

WHEN:  February 7, 2001  at 7 p.m. 

WHERE:  Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Fire Station, 20223 Elfin Forest Rd., Elfin Forest, CA 92029

The Election of the Board of Directors and the conducting of business requires a quorum of the member-
ship.  

Your attendance of this meeting is vital to YOUR FIRE DEPARTMENT  and your community.

The agenda includes the election of the board of directors, budget, incident overview and committee
reviews.

This meeting requires a quorum of our members.  A quorum is now 99 residents. Each year the attendance
of this important general meeting is less and less.  Yet, the responsibility of the fire department grows and
grows.  The fire department asks you to come to one meeting per year with a set time and place.  But our
residents ask the fire department to respond to any emergency, any time, any place. How ironic. Please
mark your calendars and reserve this night for the fire department. If you only attend one meeting a year
make this YOUR meeting. 

Thank you. 

Nona T. Barker, Chairwoman, Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Dept., County Service Area 107
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News from Questhaven Retreat

by Evelyn Alemanni

Sunday Services 

Sunday worship is at 10:45 a.m. All are welcome.
Tape recordings of all Sunday services are available
for rental or purchase.
Questhaven Retreat is at 20560 Questhaven Rd. 
760-744-1500. Visit us on the Internet at
http//www.questhaven.org.

and prayer of great value and we invite others to join
us.
Prayer and Meditation
Weekly, Wednesday at 7:00 p.m. - Meet in
Chapelito. Meditation is a sacred time to build the
bridge into Divine Reality. You are welcome to join
in meditative attunement and prayer.
Exploration in Prayer Classes
Bi-monthly, 2nd & 4th Wednesday at 12:00 noon -
Meet in the Academy. Prayer is communion with
God. When properly done, prayer is an opening of
the inner door. This series of classes will focus on
the necessary steps to prepare us for communion
with God's Presence.

Meditation Class: The Way Within class meets at
noon to 1:00 p.m. in the Academy on the first and
third Wednesdays of each month. All who have par-
ticipated have found the power of group meditation
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Elfin Forest Town Council Board 

E.F.T.C. Ballot Form
Following is the official ballot form for the election
on Wednesday, February 2nd, 7:00pm at the Fire-
house.
The election is for two new Town Council Board
members. Please mark your choices on the form
below and either bring the form to the meeting or put
it in the Firehouse mail slot (not the Post Office mail
box) before 7:30pm on Wednesday, February 7th
2001. One ballot form per member please!
In addition to voting for listed candidates you may
also write in the names of any other candidates who
wish to be nominated for office (vote for no more
than TWO candidates

EFTC Board 
Candidates Yes

Mid Hoppenrath

Bill Telesco

E.F.T.C. Ballot Form
Following is the official ballot form for the election
on Wednesday, February 2nd, 7:00pm at the Fire-
house.
The election is for two new Town Council Board
members. Please mark your choices on the form
below and either bring the form to the meeting or put
it in the Firehouse mail slot (not the Post Office mail
box) before 7:30pm on Wednesday, February 7th
2001. One ballot form per member please!
In addition to voting for listed candidates you may
also write in the names of any other candidates who
wish to be nominated for office (vote for no more
than TWO candidates

EFTC Board 
Candidates Yes

Mid Hoppenrath

Bill Telesco
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Local Baby, Animal and House Sitters
Brittany York - EF Resident, RSF School 8th
grader, 1Yr experience. Tel: 760-752-7784

Aubrey Brennecke - EF Resident, High School Stu-
dent - 9th Grade. Tel: 752-9988.

Quality Cleaning Service
Residential and Commercial. 7 years experience.
English speaking. References available. Ask for
Roseanne @ 471-1269.

Piano Teacher Wanted
We are looking for a good piano teacher for our son
and daughter, ages 8 and 6. Someone who comes to
Elfin Forest and is recommended by one of our
neighbors. Call Jeff & Elaine Brandon, (760) 471-
3836 email: crf@att.net

Arab Mare For Sale
Beautiful black Arab mare for sale. Sweet disposi-
tion, great on trail. Gentle yet forward. Sound, no
vices. Must see $1500. Call Sheila @ 944-0433 (H),
598-7191 (W) or Lori @ 744-3858.

Horse Equipment For Sale
Pony cart and harness. 171/2 inch Stuben Siegfried
saddle, 171/2 inch Stuker Tristan saddle, 181/2 inch
Stuben DeLand saddle, 151/2 inch Apollo saddle. 5
bar pipe corral with shelter 24’ x 24’. 2 sets of 4’
training jumps. Call Joan 471 4585

For Sale: Children's Clothes
Boys' Navy blue suit (jacket, slacks, white shirt)--
size 14-- $25. Slacks--1 blue, 1 khaki--size 31
Husky-- $10 each. Girls riding pants, one size 8; 2
mediums. $15 each or 3 for $40. Boys' Adidas base-
ball cleats, size 6 1/2--$10. Ski clothes--pants, jack-
ets, bibs--size 8 & 10--$10 each article. Call Sylvia--
591-4751

Mothers Helper Wanted
Need help with child care, light cleaning, and cook-
ing two days per week and some weekends. Must
speak English. Spanish a plus. Pay based on experi-
ence with children. Call Toni at 471-0875.

Elfin Forest Classified Ski Utah!
2 Br. 2 Ba. condo on historic Main St. in Park City.
Sleeps 7. One block to town lift or take free shuttle
for 10 minute ride to Deer Valley. Call: Swenertons
@ 471-4312

Trailer For Sale
14' Trailer. Clean, fully self-contained kitchen and
bathroom. $1200.00 firm. Tel: 744-4439

WANTED: Loving home for pet rooster.
Call Gerry & Rose Boeke @ 760-480-2781

Walking Partner Wanted
Elfin Forest walk 1-3 x a week. Casual to brisk.
Leave message. 744-8169

chaparral Advertising Rates:

Community, Non-Commercial Classified Ads:
1” x 3 1/2”(approx. 4 lines): no charge - must be
resubmitted every 3 months.

Yearly rates:
1” x 3.5” - $36.00/year 
2” x 3.5” - $55.00/year 
5” x 3.5” - $115.00/year 
1/2 page - $165.00/year 

One-time rates:
1” x 3.5” - $5.00 
2” x 3.5” - $7.50 
5” x 3.5” - $12.00 
1/2 page - $20.00 

for information or free literature call:
1-800-22-UNITE, 760-744-7017 or visit

www.bahai.org

“The earth is but one country
and mankind its citizens.”

From the Baha’i sacred writings
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Forest &
Harmony Grove

Elfin

Elfin Forest Town Council Board

Board members: Evelyn Alemanni 471-7224, Doug Dill
736-4333, Linda Hamilton 744-7952, Pam Perry, Nancy
Reed 471-7933, Patti Newton 471-8937, Steve Witte
858-748-5577, Elizabeth Wood 744-2594

The Elfin Forest chaparral is published monthly by the
Elfin Forest & Harmony Grove Town Council Board and
distributed to residents of the Elfin Forest and Harmony
Grove communities for a $15.00 annual subscription.
Check the mailing label for your subscription expiration
date. If it has expired please send a check, payable to the
Elfin Forest Town Council, 20223 Elfin Forest Road,
Elfin Forest, CA 92029. For subscription or address label
corrections, send email to efchaparral@yahoo.com or
call David Cronshaw @ 736-9257. 

Articles for publication should be sent to David Cron-
shaw by email to efchaparral@yahoo.com or fax (call
first) to 736-4524 by the 15 th of the month for inclusion
in the next issue. Anonymous articles will not be pub-
lished. Space limitations may cause articles to be held
over to the next issue or edited for brevity. Articles con-
sidered unsuitable for publication will not be published.

The Board gratefully acknowledges help from Susan
Cronshaw towards production and distribution of this
newsletter.

E.F. Calendar - February 2001 
Date Time Event

Tuesdays 
(6th & 
20th)

1:30pm 
to 

3:30pm
Bookmobile @ Firehouse

1st Tue, 
(6th) 7:30pm Fire Training @ Firehouse

1st Wed 
(7th.) 7:00pm E.F.T.C Forum @ Firehouse

Every 
Friday

10:00am 
-Noon Playgroup. See page6

2nd Mon 
(12th) 7:30pm Fire Board @ Firehouse

2nd Wed, 
(14th) 7:00pm Fire Auxiliary @ Firehouse 

(check).
3rd Tue, 

(20th) 7:30pm Fire Training @ Firehouse

Last Sat 
(24th) 9:00am Fire Training @ Firehouse


